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From the Editorôs Desk 

In this edition we feature some of David Newellôs photos from his June meeting talk. 

The AGM is only a couple of months away hence the various inserts for membership 
renewal, nominations for committee positions, etc.. I want to see as many nominations as 
possible for new people on the committee. A fresh new editor/sub-editor would be much 
appreciated. On the job training will be provided. 

It is interesting how technology changes over 30 years. Today you may buy an engine 
management performance enhancing computer chip for around $1500. In 1980 with a 4ò 
piece of flat steel bar with three holes drilled in it you could do the same thing for 50 
cents! See article below. 

 

All the best, 

Don. 

Patrolling  Magazine 

Trip Reports, photos, and any items of interest are all welcome.  Please forward to the Editor.  Contact 
details on page 3. 

DEADLINE  FOR  DECEMBER  ISSUE  19 NOVEMBER 2010 
 

Views and opinions expressed in this magazine are not those of the Nissan Patrol Club of SA, unless specific 
reference is made to the article 

Front cover designed by Marie Schultz, Advertising Graphic Designer.  

**  

*  '

30 YEARS AGO 
Patrolling Volume 2   October   1980 
 
There were 25 memberships. (Four of those continue today. Ed.) 

TECH. TALK 
Modification to the Throttle Pedal (Patrol) 
Object:- To increase the throttle pedal travel, give a more progressive throttle, cure flat-
spot just above idle and give 
more throttle control. 
Method:- Under hood. Fit a flat 
bar 4ò long onto throttle lever 
fitted to the manifold. Bolt bar 
onto hole in lever. Drill new 
hole near pivot or weld (bar at 
this end), refit rod to new hole 
2òup to increase the lever. In-
side. Loosen clamp bolt on 
throttle arm and pull up pedal 
about 1 1/2ò. Tighten bolt, 
check to see if full throttle 
available, if not repeat until 
correct. Any work or tune ups 
contact me:- Alan Capell. 
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All participants must register their name and vehicle registration on the trip sheet, or advise the trip leader of their 
participation.  Registration is required to comply with the Clubôs public liability insurance policy.  Visitors are welcome 
to join most trips and social events; simply register your name on the sheet in the trip folder or see the Trips Officer.   
Visitors must also sign the Club ñWarningò forms if participating on a trip. 
 

All participants must confirm with the designated Trip Leader by the Confirmation Date that they still wish to attend 
the event or trip.  Failure to do so will indicate to the Trip Leader that you do NOT wish to participate. 
 

If at the last minute you are unable to join a trip for which you have registered, please make every endeavour to 
advise either the trip leader or someone else joining the trip.  This will ensure the group is not held up waiting for a 
non-arrival. 

The Club recommends that members have RAA membership to cover mechanical 
breakdowns on Club trips, and ambulance cover from the SA Ambulance Service or your 

private health insurer to cover medical emergencies. 

Dates Trip Leader Confirmation 
Date 

7 October General Meeting - Entries for photo 
competition close - see P22 August edition 

Trudy Elze  

16-17 October Coorong Crossings and Beach clean up David & Helen 
Richards  

9 October 

22 October Theatre night ñHello Dollyò at 8:00pm 
Arts Theatre 53 Angas St Adelaide  

Jeff Shapel Closed 

31 October  Canoe Sunday at West Lakes  Pat & Des 
Trowbridge 

 

4 November General meeting - Photo competition   

7 November Fun day - Deep Creek via Yankalilla 
Bakery - see P17 

David & Helen 
Richards  

 

19 -21 November Kingston on Murray weekend - see P9 
August edition 

Pat & Des 
Trowbridge 

12 November 

28 November NPC Christmas Picnic @ Hazelwood Park    

2 December  AGM - Cheese and wine tasting   

19 December 2010 Breakfast in the Park @ Hazelwood Park    

22-26 January 
2011 

Australia Day at Murbko Lagoon - 

Traditional location may be changed if 
flood affected 

Brian & Judy 
Cook 

 

31 January - 8 April 
2011 

Victoria & NSW by caravan  Pat & Des 
Trowbridge 

21 Jan 2011 

21-25 April 2011 Ngarkat Border Track for Easter  David & Helen 
Richards  

14 April 2011 

22 April ï 8 June  
2011  

Mitchell Falls and North West Australian 
Icons - see P17 

Kathy & Don 
Grigg 

14 April 2011 

COMING EVENTS 
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Member Profile 
 

Membership Officer 
 

Well I thought it was about my turn to do a member 
profile as I had already asked (dobbed in) other 
members. 

I have been a member of the club since 2003 and 
in 2009, joined as a single membership.  I have 
enjoyed many social days with the club and made 
some great friends. 

I believe I volunteered to become Membership 
Officer in December 2005 and have gladly held 
that position since, sadly seeing membership 
numbers drop a little since then. 

I was born in Windsor NSW and moved to Sale in 
Victoria when I was married as my husband was in 
the air force.  After leaving the services, we moved 
to Doncaster in Melbourne where we lived until 
Ron was given a promotion in the company he 
was working for then, and we shifted to Adelaide. 

Over the years, I have worked in a pharmacy, a 
bank and ran my own Courier Company which serviced 35 Advertising Agencies.  My 
husband then decided to give hospitality a go and we opened St Francis Winery 
Restaurant (after many renovations) for dining, weddings and functions. A few years 
later, we decided to go into a hotel and we bought the Aldinga Hotel, renovated again 
and worked that until Josh was born in 1988.  A marriage separation at this point, caused 
many changes in my life and I just worked part time whilst I endeavoured to care for the 
boys and settle into a new life. 

I have four sons, (now aged) Ben 39, Nathan 37, Noah 33 and Josh 21.  Ben and Nathan 
are married and have given me three little granddaughters.  Their partners are wonderful 
girls and a great support. 

I worked for Intellectual Disability Services for awhile as a Project Officer and Respite 
Coordinator untilé.. 

In 1998, I went into another business venture with my now, ex-husband and we bought 
the Holdfast Hotel with partners.  This was the largest venture to date that we had taken 
on and proved to be long hours and very hard work.  When that sold, Ron bought the 
Kent Town Hotel and I worked part time for him.  It gave me the freedom to attend to 
Joshôs needs and special school requirements. 

Ron then decided he would prefer to live in the country so he shifted up to Quorn and 
bought a hotel there.  I was working for a company called Global Intertrade in Adelaide at 
the time and I continued to do the Hotelôs book work from home (the beauty of the 
internet and computers). 

During this time I commenced a Diploma in Community Welfare Services ï specialising 
in Counselling Skills.  When I finished studying, I applied for a position at Carers SA in 

(Continued on page 7) 

Marg and Milo 
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You may remember my article back in February where I raised questions on the future of 
the club. I offered several options including a couple of seriously radical ones. This is a 
tactic I have used several times in the past and it is proven to stimulate discussion rather 
than simply have the topic dismissed with a óthatôs alrightô attitude. Iôm pleased to say that 
there was extensive discussion among club members with quite a few raising concerns 
over the future of the club, but all perplexed over what to do about it. I thank all of you 
who discussed this with me or other members. 
 
The Committee considered this issue at the August meeting and have come to the 
decision to continue into the future very much óas isô but with more promotional emphasis 
of the club with a heading of óMORE FUN ï MORE SAFELYô. 
 
I am very pleased with the outcome. The future of the club has been carefully considered 
and a strategic direction set for those of us involved. That is, the club means a lot to most 
members who have been involved over many years and there is no wish to dramatically 
alter the culture of the club. Members have adapted (read óagedô only if this applies to 
you) as the conditions of four wheel driving have evolved over the years, but the principle 
factor that has not changed is the friendships that have been formed within the club.  
 
It is certain that everything around us will continue to change in the coming years and at 
some time in the future these questions will need to be asked again.  
 
Whilst on the subject of the future, it is only a couple of months to the AGM so it is time to 
think about who you want to form the committee for the next year or two. 
Another pleasing positive outcome has been the call for additional day trips with a few 
more being proposed over the last few months.  Well done. 
 
Colin 

The Presidentôs Points 

Goodwood where I am now working as Admin. Support to the Counselling and Advisory 
Team. 

I have just heard that Josh has been accepted into a purpose-built house, living with 3 
others independently.  Of course a carer visits the house each day for 4-5hrs to check on 
things and help with meals.  A big adjustment for both of us. 

What a good lifeé. and I continue to learn and be blessed. 

 

Marg Cunningham NPC383 

(Continued from page 6) 
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Six vehicles with fourteen 
people consisting of 
members, family and friends 
departed for a weekend of 
sand driving with David and 
Helen Richards & Craig Wood 
being trip leaders. The 
weather was perfect, sunny 
and blue skies, though the 
nights were cold. 

Craig, Jackson, Helen & Dave 
had a meal at the BP 
Roadhouse, followed by Ian, 
Ken and friend Neil before 
arriving at Peake on Friday 
night. A campfire was cranked 
up, and after setting up camp, 
there were a few drinks and a 

get together to discuss what we were going to do over the weekend. Midnight had arrived 
and all decided to settle down for the night. 

Following morning our other three vehicles arrived and Dave went down to collect them. 
Members Rob & Michael; James a friend of Dave with his daughters Madeline and 
Ebony; and Rod and Aileen Kitto arrived with their campers for their first-time visit to 
Peake and the sand dunes. Well of course Dave did not go down the main road to the 
gate; he took a slight detour over the dunes. Gazing into the beautiful, blue sky and 
having the warm sun on his face, he did not see the hole in the sand ahead of him. Alas 
first lesson in 
retrieving a vehicle 
was given by Craig to 
recover one of our 
leaders. 

 

With everyone ready 
at the bit, Dave led 
the cars out for a play 
among the dunes, 
with Rob & Michael 
as ñTail end Charliesò 
while the three 
arrivals set up camp. 
After a couple of 
hours and a few 
minor hurdles 
everyone returned for 
lunch. An hour later, 

Peake Weekend 2 
21 - 22 August 2010  

Houston - we have a problemé..(Note camera shy lady.) 

ñThis is wot we call a snatch-ôem strap...basically a bl*#@y big 
rubber band that can be dangerous!ò 
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with tyres fixed, and people fed and watered, all the cars were out again for the rest of 
the afternoon. Fun was had by all! Some cars made it over most of the dunes while 
others made a few attempts, but the dunes got the better of them. Plenty of photographs 
were taken. By 4:00pm the afternoon was soon at an end, and everyone headed back to 
camp.  Happy hour with drinks and nibbles had everybody talking to each other about the 
fun filled day, what happened, what could have happened, and how much enjoyment 
they had. 

As the sunset, we all prepared our meals, with some of us having our meals cooked by 
the campfire, which had been lit earlier. We enjoyed the rest of the evening with music 
supplied by Neil. Helen made a damper for supper with lashings of butter and jam. This 
was passed around the group and devoured quite quickly and enjoyed by all. Some 
retired early, while others sat round and talked with the evening concluding about 
11.30pm. 

Sunday saw another sunny day and after a hearty breakfast, it was decided that Dave 
would take the newcomers out for a lesson in snatch strap safety procedures. Craig, 
Jackson & Rob with the boys Ian, Ken & Neil set out for a play in the dunes. After the 
completion of the snatch strap procedure demonstration, we met up with the boys and we 
all enjoyed some fun in the dunes. Up and down different dunes, with most attempts 
being successful. We made our way back to camp, had some lunch, and then decided it 
was time to pack up and start our journey home. Everyone had a great time. ñFun, Food 
and Frolic.ò Some of us stopped at the BP at Tailem Bend for a nice hot chocolate and 
then continued to make our way home. We had made new friends and learnt new ways 
of helping each other in and out of the sand. The greatest joy to see is a person driving 
over a dune they thought would be near impossible. The elation of their achievements 

showed on their faces. See you all next year for another adventure in the sand dunes at 
Peake. 

 

Photos and story Helen Richards NPC 364 

The ups and downs at Peake 
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This monthôs committee memberôs profile is from me!   

 

ñRunning water does not flow backé.so is life, make it happyô 

 

It is encouraging to see our membership increasing again, welcome to: 

Rod and Aileen Kitto 

It is hard to believe that we are half way through another year already.  December and 
renewals is not too far away so just a reminder about the facility to make payments via 
the internet, directly into the Nissan Patrol Club of SAôs bank account. The details are 
below ï 

I have included the following membership details for your interest. 

 
 
 
 

 
I still have the following membership renewals set aside.  On the back page - last section, 
requires ócross outô the statement regarding insurance that does not apply.  
If you are unable to come to the meetings, please call me on 0400 440 530 after 6pm 
and I will go through it over the phone. 
 
Josef Bajszi; Jeff Lowrey; Peter Stewart 
 
Donôt forget, if you have any suggestions for this page ï call me. 
Till next time, 
Marg Cunningham 
Membership Officer   
mcham1@adam.com.au 
 

Marg's Membership Matters 

Bank S.A. 
BSB:  105-042 
Bank Account:  181 313 840 
Reference:  Surname & or member number 
The reference is important to the Treasurer so that appropriate allocation of money can 
be made. 

NISSAN 26 

MAVERICK 5 

NISSAN + 
MAVERICK 

31 

ISUZU 1 

TOYOTA 11 

LANDROVER 1 

HOLDEN 3 

% NISSAN 51.0% 

% "NISSAN + 
MAV. 

60.8% 

OTHER 
VEHICLES 

39.2% 

SUZUKI 1 

JEEP 1 

HYUNDAI 1 

FORD Falcon 1 

TOTAL OTHER 
VEHICLES 

20 

TOTAL 
VEHICLES 

51 
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Bird photography 

David Newellôs presentation to the NPC 
June 2010 meeting 

David gave a general talk of bird photography in and around Adelaide, but included a few 
from his recent work trips to Alice Springs and one from Jackson SW Qld. He does not 
set up hides but tends to be a walk and wait type of photographer. David said, ñWhile 
concentrating on one bird it is interesting what will fly into the general area as long as you 

are quiet (and patientŀm.̇  

He included photos from Mile End, Adelaide Parklands, Laratinga Wetlands (Mount 
Barker), Jackson SW Qld, Alice Springs, and Wirrabara. 

Some of the photos that David presented are printed on the centre pages (the next two 
pages) of this magazine. The reference numbers on the pictures refer to the descriptions 
below. 

1. Australian Magpie - David and Cherryôs front yard Mile End 

2. Brown Treecreeper - Murbko Lagoon Nissan Club Jan 2010. 

3. Juvenile Budgerigar being fed - Mereenie, north of Kings Canyon NT. 

4. Galah feeding its young - Jackson SW Qld 

5. New Holland Honeyeater - Richard and Gillian Knottôs house Bridgewater. 

6. Sooty and Pied Oystercatcher - Sir Richard Peninsula near Goolwa 

7. Male Superb Blue Wren - Morialta Conservation Park 

8. Tawny Frogmouth with Juvenile stretching its wing - Morialta Conservation Park 
where it nests at the same location each year. Thanks to Margaret and Geoff 
Moore for informing David. 

9. White-browed Babbler in flight to a nest - Sheoak Flat near Port Vincent 
 
They are certainly excellent photographs with outstanding detail. Fortunately for the rest 
of us only a few of them qualify for our photo competition! 

On the September Nissan Walking Group (NWG) outing in the Anstey Hill Conservation 
Park, David took the following photos (originals colour) of a Short Beaked Echidna.  

The next NWG walk will be on 24 Oct 2010 from Kingston Pk to Hallett Cove - contact 
the editor for details. 
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LAKE EYRE & COOPER CREEK TRIP 
25 - 31 August 2010 

 
THE SHORT VERSION for those who donôt have time to read a lot: 

Pity you missed out ï we had a great time and achieved what we set out to do. 
Good company, great time; heaps of fun. 

THE LONG VERSION for those who want to know what they missed: 

Having heard that Lake Eyre was beginning to fill with rains that had occurred a few 
months earlier and that the ferry was being brought out of mothballs, Colin and I decided 
that this was an event that wasnôt to be missed. The ferry is used when the Birdsville 
Track becomes impassable due to flooding and the last time it had been used was 20 
years ago. We were not going to wait another 20 years. The date was set; so our trip 
began to take shape. 

On Sunday 25
th
 August 2010 (after a night out partying!) 5 vehicles left Adelaide heading 

for Marree. There were 5 vehicles and Dave & Lyn, Allan & Marina, Frank & Roz, David 
& Gloria, Colin and Tricia. 

First stop: bakery at Clare (where else!). A few running repairs were done to Frankôs 
vehicle and David checked the wheels on his camper. Roz bought a necessary hair 
dryer. Second stop ï Jamestown picnic area for lunch. Lovely spot ï sat in the sunshine. 

We booked in at the Flinders Range Caravan Park, had happy hour, dinner and then off 
to the recreation room where some energetic people played table tennis. 

Monday was another sun shiny day and the first stop waséé no, not the bakery, but just 
as good. The Prairie Hotel serves good morning teas (coffees) and a latté for Lyn. Copley 
for lunch at the bakery where some bought pies & quandong cheesecakes; others just 
had sandwiches. 

The road from Lyndhurst to Marree was open and in reasonable condition. We just took it 
steady and arrived at Marree, booked in for the flight and weighed in. Mmmm - I seem 
heavier than usual- maybe because I was holding my handbag. Arrived at the Caravan 
Park about 4pm only to find a group of Riverland Club members were there doing much 
the same as we intended. 

Tuesday morning everyone 
was up early, as we had to 
be at the airstrip by 7.15am. 
Weather was cold, a bit 
windy but looking sunny. We 
had been separated over 3 
aircraft due to weight 
distribution. (I shouldnôt have 
taken the handbagé..) Colin 
and I were with David & 
Gloria whilst the other 
couples were on the other 2 
aircraft.  

This flight took us along the 
Birdsville Track where we Lake Eyre 
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could easily see Tree Cliff, Clayton, Dulkaninna & Etadunna Stations. Then when we got 
to the ferry Nick, the pilot, did a 
couple of circles around so 
everyone had a chance to see the 
ferry & the people waiting. There 
was heaps of water around. From 
there we followed the swollen 
Cooper Creek to the southern part 
of Lake Eyre North. Again there 
was water as far as you could see 
to the north of the Lake. From 
there we turned southeast and 
headed back to Marree. What a 
wonderful experience ï something 
that I doubt I will ever do again. It 
was worth the extra dollars to do 
the 2¼ hr trip covering the ferry 
and the lake. Back at the caravan 
park our group sat around 
(morning tea - of course) just 
talking about the flight, our 
experiences and what we had 
seen. Frank and Roz didnôt come 
with us on the trip as they had 
done a similar one out from 
William Creek.  

In the afternoon we all headed out 
to see Hergott Bore/Springs. 
Seems that the bore was used 
years ago to supply town water; 
not so sure about that now. We 
also checked out the railway 
bridge at the junction of the 
Muloorina & Oodnadatta Tracks. 
Back at Marree we walked around 
the town ï some enjoying an ice 
cream and playing on the old train. 

Wednesday we were off to the 
Cooper Creek ferry to see this icon 
first hand. The day started 
overcast and rain was around. 
However the Birdsville Track was 
still open and provided we took 
care when approaching the large 
and very large puddles we didnôt 
have any problems.  

We arrived at the ferry crossing 
right on 12.30pm ï the time that 

(Continued on page 16) 

ƶHergott Springs     ƸPresidentôs driving ambition 

ƶ Cooper Creek ferry  
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the ferry operators were to return from lunch. There were several vehicles waiting on the 
north side of the creek but the operators returned somewhat later. We at least were kept 
amused by the scenery, the toilet!!, having lunch, taking photos and declining an offer by 
an enterprising person who could take us for 1½ hr cruise along the swollen creek for 
$50.00 each.  We stayed to watch how the ferry operated and how small trailers 

managed to be taken across 
ensuring the guidelines were 
adhered to. So at 1.30pm we 
headed back along the ñwet 
weatherò track when it started to 
drizzle. That didnôt last long though. 
So back onto the Birdsville track 
proper, past Etadunna and 
Dulkannina homestead and on to 
the Clayton Caravan Park where 
we had afternoon tea. The caravan 
park has showers, toilets and hot 
water all at a reasonable price. 
There is also a Wetlands walk and 
quite worth the time to have a look. 
We only walked as far as the 
artesian bore pipe ï it was hot ï 
ask Marina. Although it was getting 

late in the afternoon we took the time to stop at Tree Cliff. This is the ñhillò just north from 
Lake Harry ruins, where you can drive up and get a really good look at the surrounding 
landscape. So, as some of us had never been up the hill we stopped to do that. Allan 
also thought he would go up the other hill behind but after walking up it, he decided that 
there was no room to turn around and made a good decision not to try.  

By the time we arrived back at Marree it was just time enough to freshen up and head for 
the Pub for a meal. We werenôt the only ones wanting a meal and the staff told us that 

they had to serve 180 people 
that night. Busy little place. 

Thursday started out cloudy 
but fine. Time to pack up and 
head south. The 2 Foster 
families decided that it was 
risky to head along the 
Oodnadatta Track to William 
Creek (they were trying a 
second time to get away on a 
two-month holiday); they 
decided to head south with us. 
Morning tea stop was at the 
Ochre Cliffs ï some of us 
hadnôt been there - and after 
the recent rains the cliffs took 
on bright colouring. This was 

(Continued from page 15) 

 

ƶ Alan and Marina get into hot water at Clayton 

ƶ The Group minus Tricia 
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quite spectacular, as Iôd never seen the cliffs show such colour. 

We had decided we would spend another night camping, followed by a rest day, this time 
at Wilpena. So, of course we had to pass the Prairie Hotel again. This time, for lunch and 
loos. Down the track, the Moralana Scenic Drive was closed due to rains so it was on to 
Hawker for fuel, ice creams etc. and then to Wilpena Caravan Park. 

Friday everyone did their own thing. Frank & Roz came for a drive with us to see Stokes 
Hill Lookout, Hucks Lookout and Cazneauxôs Tree; the Langers and Alywards went for 
walks ï glad someone didnôt get lost on Mt Ohlssen Bagge! Dave & Gloria had to fix an 
electrical problem in their van. 

We had a lovely campfire in the evening, a just sat around solving the problems of the 
world. Saturday we really did have to get up early, pack up and say our goodbyes. And 
the 2 x Fosterôs changed their minds again ï theyôre not going east but will go to Pt 
Augusta and on to Kings Canyon for their holiday. Dave and Lyn left us to head east 
through Peterborough for their long awaited holiday, leaving 2 vehicles to head south for 
home.  

This was a wonderful trip; the weather was on our side. Thank you to the entire group for 
their company, laughs and friendship. 

Pictures and story Tricia NPC138 

 

(Continued from page 16) 

Future Trips 
Social day on Sunday the 7th of November 2010. 

We are to meet up at O'Halloran Hill, just pass the Woolworthsô Service Station and over 
the lights on the left at 9:30 a.m. 

Proceed to Myponga to have a look at the Markets and Produce. We will then meander 
down to Yankalilla Bakery for some pastries and buns for those who wish to buy them. 
Then it is down to the Deep Creek Conservation Park for a picnic and leisurely drive 
around the park. Bring your cameras, kites or just sit round and enjoy the company. 
There will be a park entry fee, which is $8.50. 

 

Mitchell Falls and North West Australian Icons 

April 22
nd

 ï June 8
th
 2011 

On this seven-week journey we hope to visit Yulara, Kings Canyon, Palm Valley, Alice 
Springs, Rabbit Flat, Wolfe Creek, Halls Creek, Purnululu (the Bungle Bungles), Lake 
Argyle, El Questro, Mitchell Falls, Kalumburu, Fitzroy Crossing, Broome, Karanjini and. 
The total distance of the return trip to Adelaide is approximately 11,000km. 

The trip is dependent on the Gibb River Road being open to be able to get to the Mitchell 
Falls. There will need to be some rearrangements if it is not open. 

The trip is best undertaken by tent but one of the participants intends to take a camper 
trailer. However, this will have to be left at or near Drysdale and a tent used to get into 
the Mitchell Falls/Kalumburu areas. 

If you would like to join the trip for only part of it, this can be negotiated with the trip 
leaders.  
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On Sunday the 12
th
 of 

September Bob Giles guided 
twenty members of the Nissan 
Patrol Club on a tour of the 
Paddocks Wetlands, which are 
situated at Maxwell Road, Para 
Hills. Bob was one the 
instigators who established what 
has now become a world leading 
site in man-made developed 
wetlands. His love and passion 
of what he has done was 
conveyed to us by his 
enthusiasm. After our tour we 
made our way back to the Para 
Hills Community Club for a meal 
and drink together. Everyone 
who attended, enjoyed the day, 
and the weather was perfect. 

Here are a few facts about the 
Paddocks Wetlands. 

(Continued on page 19) 

The Paddocks Wetlands 

ƸBob Giles           ƶDoug and Heather 
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¶ The wetlands cover an area of six hectares. 

¶ Stormwater for the wetland is carried from a 60-hectare residential area through a 
fully piped drainage system. At the Paddocks, water meanders along a short natural 
channel before spilling out across a wide grassed are and flowing into an open 
pond. The overflow from the pond eventually drains into the Barker Inlet. 

¶ The landscape of the wetlands is now well established, with a wide variety of 
terrestrial and aquatic habitats. Some of the plants and animals that make 
themselves at home in the wetlands include flowering trees and shrubs, which have 
attracted nectar and insect feeding birds, water birds (with some species breeding 
amongst the reeds and sedges), native fish, frogs, yabbies and aquatic 
invertebrates. 

¶ Most of these wetland areas are shallow (less than one metre) and usually dry out 
in summer (summer rains can refill the wetlands for a short time). The wetlands 
plants are adapted to this wet/dry cycle. Some plant species germinate and grow as 
the water recedes, covering the floor of the wetland. Dry period plants become food 
for aquatic life when the wetlands flood again. 

¶ The Paddocks is self-sufficient in its irrigation requirements. 

¶ Facilities for active recreation and community use have been progressively 
established, including facilities for sporting clubs, netball courts, a community 
house, toilets, playground, bird hide and a lawn bowls complex. 

Thanks to Heather Woods for arranging this visit. 

Photos and story Helen Richards NPC364 

(Continued 
from page 
18) 

ƶ16 of the 20 NPC attendees 

NOA award September 
Bob Giles, Salisbury Council Volunteer guide at the Paddocks Wetlands - for a very 
informative and educational presentation at the Paddocks Wetlands. 
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TOWING TECH TALK AND TIPS 
Courtesy of the Australian Caravan Company (aka Jayco) 

 

Know your towing weights for safe and legal RV travelling: Towing weights affect 
many RV activities in many ways such as petrol economy, legal speed limits, vehicle 
wear and tear, your choice of towing vehicle, insurance and, of course, your health and 
safety.  It is imperative to know that it is your responsibility to ensure that your towing 
vehicle has sufficient capacity to tow your fully laden RV. 

Trailer weight specifications: All new caravans and trailers built in Australia since 
August 1989 are required to have a Vehicle Identification Plate that lists, amongst other 
things, the trailerôs Aggregate Trailer Mass.  Some trailer plates will also show Tare 
Weight  i.e. the weight of your empty trailer and its Gross Trailer Mass. 

The maximum weight of a trailer is specified as either its Aggregate Trailer Mass (ATM) 
or its Gross Trailer Mass (GTM).    ATM is the maximum legally allowable combined 
weight of your trailer and its full load when it is not coupled to its towing vehicle.  GTM is 
the maximum legally allowable weight that is imposed on your trailerôs axle when it is fully 
loaded and coupled to a towing vehicle  (i.e. ATM less the Trailer Ball Load). 

Trailer Ball Load: Ball load is the maximum allowable weight that the fully laden trailer 
can impose vertically on the tow bar of the towing vehicle.  While there is no requirement 
to list Ball Load on the trailerôs plate, you will endanger yourself and others should your 
load exceed it.  Too little Ball Load can cause the trailer to become unstable and too 
much can be detrimental to the towing vehicleôs durability as well as affecting its stability, 
steering and braking.   If your RVôs plate lists the trailerôs Aggregate Trailer Mass (ATM) 
and Gross Trailer Mass (GTM) you can calculate the Ball Load as follows: 

Ball Load = ATM ï GTM 

Heavy trailers such as caravans often impose high Ball Loads on the towing vehicle.  You 
can measure the Ball Load at a weighbridge by disconnecting your fully laden trailer from 
your tow vehicle and resting only the trailerôs draw bar (via the jockey wheel) on the 
scales. 

Ball Load specifications are often around 10% of the maximum Towing mass 
specification, however this is not always the case.  European vehicles in particular can 
have quite low allowable Ball Loads in relation to their towing capacity. 

Towing vehicle specifications:  Vehicle handbooks generally provide the following 
information regarding towing capacity: 

 The maximum weight of a trailer without brakes that can be towed by your vehicle 

 The maximum weight of a trailer with brakes that can be towed by your vehicle 

 The maximum tow ball load, and 

 Any conditions related to towing or additional equipment required.  

The specifications provided represent the absolute limits the vehicle can safely tow. 

GCVM: The Gross Combination Vehicle Mass is the maximum allowable weight of the 
trailer, towing vehicle and the full load in the towing vehicle and trailer (including 
passengers). 

Towing Vehicle Axle Load:  Some manufacturers provide Axle Load specifications for 
their vehicles.  This becomes important where the vehicle is capable of carrying a load 

(Continued on page 21) 

NISSAN PATROL CLUB OF S.A. October 2010 Page  21 

Patrolling 
 

over the rear axle, in addition to the load imposed by the trailer ( the Ball Load).  In cases 
where the total of the Ball Load and the load in the vehicle exceeds the allowable Axle 
Load, it will be necessary to reduce the load carried or rearrange your trailer load. 

Tow Bar Specifications:  All tow bars made after July 1
st
 1988, and many made before 

this date, will have a plate attached that lists the maximum towing weight, the maximum 
ball load and the make and model of vehicle for which the bar was designed.  The 
vehicleôs specifications will always be the maximum the vehicle can legally tow, even if 
the tow-bar is rated for a higher load.  However if any of the tow bar specifications are 
lower than those given for the vehicle, the tow bar specifications will override the 
vehicleôs specifications.   The lowest of the vehicle or tow bar specifications is always the 
one you follow. 

It is common to find tow bar specifications that differ from those given for the vehicle.  
This usually occurs where the bar is made for a number of different models in the range, 
or where light and heavy-duty bars are offered for the vehicle. 

Legal Onus:  The burden of responsibility is on the driver to ensure his vehicle complies 
with all legislated requirements.  Additionally, should a vehicle be found to be non 
compliant there is every chance that it would also affect insurance claims.  So make sure 
you double check that your vehicle meets the requirements. 

 

Information via NPC 219 

(Continued from page 20) 

 ƶñShucks Dave, you have made me go all 
embarrassed with this Driver Training 
Certificate presentation,ò Craig Wood may 
have been saying? 

Ʒ Trudy celebrated her birthday at the last  
meeting. It looks like she can have her 
cake and eat it too! (She had plenty of 
helpers.) 
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TRADING  PAGE 
FOR  SALE 
 

Tyres -  Kelly Safari 225-75x16 
Qty 4; 3 have travelled 2000k; 1 has never 
been on road. Cost $230 each; sell $150 
each - save $80/tyre.    
Contact Doug 82684625. 
 
Mattress - Drifter Self-Inflating  
Queen Size 150 X 200cm; 100mm thick 
soft luxurious foam; quick and easy to 
inflate ï just open the valve; waterproof. 
$50. Contact Kathy 8266 3664. 
 

Tent - 10ô X 8ô  External Frame - 
ñFlexeBar 4ò ï ñmuch stronger than 

conventional rigid framed tentsò 

Dimensions (L X B XH) 318 X 245 X 
203cm. 
Walls and awning proofed cotton canvas ï 
360gsm; roof - 480gsm; floor sewn in 
polyethylene. Made in South Australia. 
$120. Contact Kathy 8266 3664. 
 

 

Camera - digital Panasonic Lumix TZ1 

10X optical zoom. 

5.0 Mega Pixels; Silver body. Li ion battery 
and spare; battery charger; 1GB SD card; 
instruction manuals and original box are 
included.  $110. Contact Kathy 8266 3664. 

 
 
30th ANNIVERSARY MUGS 
30th Anniversary coffee cups (Special 
Limited Edition) are available for $6.00 
each or 2 for $11.00.  See Tricia. 
 
 
MARGôS MERCHANDISE FOR SALE 
Large circle Nissan Patrol Club stickers 
$2.20 
Medium circle Nissan Patrol Club cloth 
badges $3.00 
Medium circle, plastic coated Nissan Patrol 
Club stickers $1.20 
Nissan Patrol Club Key Rings $5.00 
 

 

REMEMBER  -  when disposing of your old vehicle, please 

remove your club stickers, as the person you sell it to may not be 
as concerned with the doôs and donôts of four wheel driving as you 
are and therefore will give the Club a bad name. 

Some free laughs courtesy of TENA et al. 
 
ñBorrow money from a pessimist, they donôt expect to get it backò 
 
ñGive a man a fish and he will eat for a day. Teach him how to fish and he will sit in a 
boat all day drinking beerò 
 
ñIf at first you donôt succeed, skydiving is definitely not for you.ò 
 
ñI used to be indecisive, but now Iôm not sureò 
 
ñDonôt argue with an idiot; people watching may not be able to tell the difference.ò 
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